PATIENT PARTICIPATION GROUP MEETING

TUESDAY 19th June 2012
Present:
Ms Rachel Berry (Practice Nurse, Speaker)



Mr Geoff Goodman (Health Trainer, Speaker)

Mrs JA


Mr AA


Mrs PK


Mrs JH


Mrs PD


Ms KM
Mrs AM


Ms JH


Mrs BW


Mr TW


Mrs PH


Mrs PB


Mr ST
Mrs JP (Chair)
Miss Lorna Prescott, Practice Manager (Minutes)

Apologies:
Mrs IB


Mr TF


Mr ID


Ms CP


Mrs ML


Mr MB


Mrs KS
1. Agree Minutes of Last Meeting
Mrs JP asked all present to agree the minutes of the last meeting.  All present agreed these were a true account of the meeting.  
Mrs JA noted that she had been referred to as Mrs JA in the minutes.  Lorna apologised for this error.

NB: It should be noted that the minutes have been typed to follow the agenda items – anything unrelated to the agenda item topic is listed separately under Any Other Business for ease of reading.

2. Action Points From Last Meeting
Action Point 1:
Lorna to inform the Clinical Communications Steering Group (CCSG) Mr ID is happy to participate in the virtual group. 

Lorna confirmed that she’d done this.

Action Point 2:
Mr ID to contact Charity Commission and provide feedback to the group.  

Mr ID confirmed he’s checked the Charity Commission website and in a nutshell, providing that the group doesn’t have income over £5,000.00, we don't need to register. 

Action Point 3:
Lorna to provide PPG members with copy of newsletter. 
Lorna confirmed she’d provided all the members with a copy of the newsletter.  Mrs JP said that she wanted to thank Lorna for producing this as she felt it was very good.  All the group agreed with this.
Action Point 4:
Lorna to ask all GPs to speak clear and hold the mouthpiece at a suitable 

distance when using the tannoy. 
Lorna confirmed she’d brought this to the attention of all the GPs. 

Action Point 5: 
Lorna to email designated individual to obtain copies of Mental Health Crisis 

Cards.  

Lorna confirmed that these are now displayed in reception.

Action Point 6:
Lorna said she will speak to the GPs about access via the double doors to

practice.  

Lorna said that following the last PPG meeting she’d also received an email regarding this from Wigan Access Committee.  As a result she’d asked them if they could recommend any contractors for quotes and consequently Andrew Starkie from NPS NW Ltd has attended the practice on 31st May 2012 to perform an assessment and is now in the process of contacting suppliers to obtain quotes.  Also, Lorna has obtained a quote from Turton Industrial Doors and is awaiting receipt of this.
Mrs BW said that people sometimes leave the frontdoors open after coming through them.  

Mrs JH asked Lorna if she was aware that the Access Committee would make funding available to assist in changes to the doors.  Lorna said that this wasn’t mentioned in their email and she would enquire about this.
Action Point 7:
Lorna to discuss car park issue with GPs.
Lorna said she’d spoken to the GPs and at present we cannot take steps to increase the car park spaces at present as upcoming changes in the NHS mean that our future financial position is uncertain at present.

Mrs BW said that yesterday a car was in the car park blocking patients in.  Lorna said that this is not something the practice can police.  It was agreed by the group that this was down to patients not considering their actions on other patients.  

Action Point 8:
Lorna to obtain information on paediatric audiology and feedback to the group.  

Lorna said that children up to the age of 16 are seen at Platt Bridge Health Centre, Rivington Avenue, Platt Bridge, Wigan, WN2 5NG.  The department will see patients up to 18 if they are still in higher education.
3. Presentation by Practice Nurse - Rachel Berry
Rachel informed everyone that she had previously been the Nurse Receptionist at the practice for several years.  Subsequently she left to undertake her nurse training and then returned to the practice as a full-time nurse in September 2009.  Rachel said the nurses at the practice are available to provide a number of services including: 

· Hypertensive checks

· Long-term conditions clinic ie. COPD, Stroke, Ischaemic Heart Disease, Asthma and Diabetes etc

· Vaccinations & other injections

· Ear syringing

· ECGs

· Spirometry

· Baby and child immunisations

· Well woman checks including smears

· Dietary and other health promotion advice

· Smoking cessation advice

· Cryotherapy (follow-up apts only)

· Travel vaccines and advice

· Coil checks

· Minor illness clinics

· Dressings

· Stitch removal

In addition, our Health Care Assistant provides:

· New patient medicals

· Routine blood pressure checks

· Fitting/removal of 24 hour BP monitors

· ECGs

· Spirometry

· Blood tests

· Health promotion advice etc

· Find and Treat (patients aged 40-74 with a risk of Coronary Heart Disease and Stroke)
· Anti-coagulation clinic for patients on Warfarin

Rachel said that she really enjoys her role and has built up good relations with her patients.  
Rachel said that she is aware that some patients may find it intrusive if when booking an appointment they are asked what the appointment is for but explained that this is purely so that the patient is booked into the correct ‘type’ of appointment, as each appointment type is allocated a different duration. ie. travel vaccination 15 mins, baby vaccination 10 mins, Diabetic review 20 mins.

Mrs PH said she was very impressed when she recently visited Ruth, the practice nurse.  She needed to see the GP that day following her consultation with the nurse and so Ruth booked her in with the GP during their consultation.  

Rachel said that if it is clear a patient needs to see a GP during a consultation with any of the nurses then the nurse will arrange this and the GPs are happy to see patients urgently.  We would not refuse a patient in this instance.

Mrs PH also said that she didn’t realise patients could pre-book appointments with the GP up to 1 week in advance and feels this is extremely useful. 

Rachel said that she felt the PPG is very useful as the team are keen to know if patients feel there are ways in which improvements can be made.

4. Presentation by Health Trainer – Geoff Goodman

Lorna introduced Geoff Goodman who is the Health Trainer at the practice.  Geoff works 3 days a week at the practice on Tuesday and Wednesday mornings and all day on Fridays.  He is employed by Bridgewater Community Trust.
Geoff said that his role is to help patients to change their lifestyle through small achievable steps.  He is available to provide support, guideance, encouragement and motivation to help patients eat healthily, stop smoking, reduce alcohol intake, feel happier and healthier about themselves etc.  Geoff also has access to other services he can refer patients on to ie. Active Living, Slimming World, Mental Health, Specialist Weight Management Team etc.  In addition, Geoff has an excellent knowledge of other services available in the local area
Initial appointments are for 1 hour and follow-up appointments are 30 min.  Meetings take place 4 weekly over a 7-8 month period and then every 3 months thereafter.  At each session the plan is reviewed to suit the patients’ changing needs.
Geoff said that last year a number of practices had taken part in an Impaired Glucose Tolerance (IGT) pilot, of which our surgery was one, to prevent type 2 diabetes.  This pilot required practices to highlight patients who have an IGT and refer them on to the Health Trainer for lifestyle advice and support.  Geoff said that this has been very successful and patients have come back to him having lowered their blood sugar levels to a normal level through lifestyle changes which has been an excellent and immediate result.

Ms KM suggested that an article in the Wigan Reporter would be good to highlight the success of the IGT pilot and to promote the Health Trainer service.  All present agreed this would beneficial.  

Geoff said he would speak to his manager about this.

A discussion ensued around referrals to Lose Weight Feel Great that both the Health Trainer and the Nurses can do.  Rachel said that the criteria for referral to this service is the patient must have a BMI over 25 to qualify.  If a patient qualifies they get 12 weeks at Slimming World with a gentle exercise class free.  However, if a patient has a BMI above 40 they are referred to Lose Weight Feel Great but this is not the 12 weeks Slimming World with exercise but a more intense weight management programme.  

Rachel said that she has received some excellent feedback from patients who had been referred to this service.

Mrs PH asked if Geoff provides bereavement counselling and Geoff said he didn’t but there are specialist counsellors available for this.

Mrs JH asked if Geoff does any group sessions and Geoff said that this isn’t available at the practice.

Mrs PK asked if Geoff could refer patients to physiotherapy and Geoff said that this is something only the GP can do.

Mrs PK felt that it was good to refer patients who qualify Active Living for gym membership for a set period but unfortunately not all patients can afford to continue this once they have to pay.  This was agreed, however, Geoff said that this is often provided at a reduced fee after the free period.

Geoff provided leaflets about the Health Trainer service to all present.  Lorna confirmed that these are displayed in the surgery.
Geoff said that GPs/Nurses can refer patients to him but patients can also self-referral themselves.

All present agreed this was an excellent service and it was agreed that it needed to be brought to the attention of more patients who would benefit from seeing Geoff, therefore, Lorna will promote the Health Trainer service in the next edition of the Practice Newsletter.

Action Point:
Lorna to promote the Health Trainer in the next edition of the Newsletter.
5. Patient Questionnaire

Lorna asked the group if they’d had any thoughts on the questionnaire they’d like to do in the surgery. There were no suggestions.

Lorna said that she had contacted the Patient Participation Group Network as at previous meetings it was agreed practices would forward them their patient questionnaires for dissemination to the group.  Unfortunately, this hasn’t been done and Lorna will raise this at the next Network meeting.
Lorna said that when she obtains copies she will forward them to members and we can discuss this at the next meeting.

Action Point:
Lorna to obtain patient questionnaires used at other practice.
6. Any Other Business
Screens

Mr ID has emailed a query asking if rather than asking for the patients date, year and decade of birth would it not be simpler to just ask for the patient’s date of birth?

Lorna said that unfortunately this is not an option on our appointments system.  The software does not have the facility for this.  In addition, the system asks for male/female in order to further reduce the instances of patients having matching dates of birth.

Mobile Phones

Mr ID has emailed a second query asking if mobiles should be allowed to be used in the waiting area; if they need to be used, they should be used outside.

A discussion ensued around this and it was agreed that mobile phones are now a part of everyday life and unfortunately are used at inappropriate times.  The group felt that posters would not be beneficial.

Childhood Obesity

Lorna said that Mrs PB had emailed a query to discuss the problems with obesity especially in children and the promotion of health eating.

Mrs PB said Geoff had explained a lot in relation to adults but that there are issues with children due to inactivity, poor diet etc.

Lorna said that that children can be referred to Fit for Fun.  The criteria is available for 5-17 year olds and provides a variety of weight management, nutrition and physical activity.  In addition, Lorna said that the government has for some years been promoting healthy eating in children via the media etc.

Mrs JP said that school meals had improved with children having a choice of 3 meals a deal.
Mrs JH felt it unfair that school meals are free to only certain individuals.  Mrs JP said that unfortunately this can’t be offered to everyone due to funding.

Mrs PD said she feels poverty has a huge impact on children’s diets with some families being unable to afford fresh produce and junk food being quick and cheap.

Toys in Waiting Area

Mrs BW said that toys shouldn’t be in the waiting area according to health and safety laws now. 
In addition, Mrs BW said that some children are extremely noisy when in the waiting area, screaming etc.  Lorna said she felt it was the parent’s responsibility to deal with this.  All present agreed.

Action Point:
Lorna to look into health and safety regarding toys in waiting area.

In addition, Mrs JP asked if perhaps the waiting area could be changed slightly so that chairs were put at the side of the play area cordoning off the doors so that children could not just run out of the main door.  

Mrs JH said she felt it would be better to wait for the contractors to attend the practice who will be providing quotes for the doors as they are skilled in this area and will be able to provide advice regarding this.  All present agreed.

Observer at Next PPG Meeting

Lorna said that Catherine Kelly the Assistant Practice Manager at Pennygate Health Centre in Hindley Green has asked if she can attend to observe one of our meetings.  Their PPG was set up at a similar time to ours but she was on maternity leave for most of this and she’d like to observe how our meetings run and what type of issues we discuss for good practice.

Lorna said she feels this would be a good thing and Catherine can perhaps share with us what their PPG have done so far.
All present agreed Catherine could attend the next meeting.

Action Point:
Lorna to email Catherine and inform her she can attend the next meeting.

Feedback from Clinical Communications Steering Group (CCSG)
Lorna said that she and JH attended a CCSG meeting on Friday 15th June 2012.  This meeting was to discuss further ways in which the CCCG could raise awareness of the NHS changes to the public and obtain their feedback.  

Lorna suggested advertising in the free papers ie. Wigan Reporter and in addition asking practices to put information in their practice newsletters and noticeboards.  Other suggestions were leaflet drops, caravan at shopping centres in Ashton, Leigh and Wigan, the PCT lorry to go out to venues and publicise route in advance, advertise on Wish FM and hospital radio etc.  Lorna said that she will provide members with a handout received at the meeting with the minutes of today’s meeting and would welcome any feedback which she will forward on to the CCSG.
Mrs JH said that she feels there is still an issue with the elderly who are not necessarily comfortable or skilled in using IT.

Workshops/Awareness Sessions
Lorna said that the recent workshops/awareness sessions that were run were very successful and more are being arranged with additional themes around NHS Changes as follows:

· Budgets

· Understanding the health needs of local area

· How to run an effective Patient Participation Group

Lorna said she will provide the dates/venues as soon as they are available.

Wigan Borough Clinical Commissioning Group

Lorna said the first part of the WBCCG Board meetings are open to the public to attend and WBCCG would welcome the publics attendance and input at these meetings.  Agendas, papers, and dates of future board meetings can be found on the WBCCG website http://www.wiganboroughccg.nhs.uk/about-us/meet-the-board.
In addition, Lorna asked if members could access the WBCCG website at www.wiganboroughccg.nhs.uk and provide feedback on what they think of the website ie. does it contain pertinent information, is it in an easy to understand format, is it easy to navigate etc.  Any feedback and suggestions would be most welcome and Lorna will feedback this information to the relevant people.
Wrightington Arthritis Self-Care Group; Healthwatch Seminar

Mrs PK said that she wanted to let everyone know that Karen Wilson and Doreen Hounslea would be doing a presentation on Healthwatch and anyone is most welcome to attend this.  This is to be held on Thursday 5th July 2012 at 7pm at Wrightington Hospital Conference Centre.  Patients can just turn up on the night.
Mobile Numbers

Mrs JA asked why patients are asked for their mobile numbers.  Lorna said that this is so we have as many contact details for patients as possible as there may be instances we need to get hold of patients urgently ie. the laboratory could ring us with a blood results that the GP needs to action immediately and in which case the patients may need to be alerted to.

PPG Group/New Members

Mrs JH said that she wanted to thank Lorna for her role with the PPG.  She feels on attending other meetings our PPG is far more advanced and knowledgeable than most.  In particular, Dr Marwick attending our last meeting and providing an update to all members was very beneficial.  All present agreed.
However, Mrs JH feels we do need to encourage younger members to attend.  This appears to be a problem for most PPGs.  All present agreed.
Mrs JA suggesting when undertaking the patient survey we highlight the PPG again in an effort to recruit additional members.  All present agreed.
As previously agreed, Lorna will ensure that the PPG is mentioned in all future Newsletters.
Recruitment of Partners

Mrs BW asked what the recruitment process was for new GPs.  Lorna said the practice has a recruitment policy and for new any GPs the Partners shortlist, interview and select candidates.

Mrs BW said that she new a certain GP was coming up for retirement (whose daughter will be a GP in the near future), she felt the practice was the best in the area and the practice is still considered a Graham practice and she feels it is something that should be kept in the family.  Mrs BW asked if a PPG member could therefore be on the interview panel next time.  

Lorna said that selection of a partner is made solely by the partners.  Lorna added that even though she attends GP interviews she does not have a say in which GP is selected.  The partners are responsible for this along with any clinical staff the practice recruits ie. nurses, HCA.  Lorna said that this is stipulated in the partnership agreement between the GPs.  (It should also be noted that employment law needs to be adhered to when recruiting staff which includes the discrimination act and equal opportunities act).
Mrs PH stated that she did not feel it appropriate that a PPG member should be involved at a GP interview, it is a private business and the GPs are best suited to make such a decision.  All other members agreed.
Future Agenda Items

Lorna asked the group if they would like her to ask Charlotte Garcia, who is the local Carers Project Worker, to attend the next meeting to give a presentation about her role and the services available to carers.  All present agreed they would.
In addition, Mrs JH suggesting asking a counselor to attend a future meeting.  Lorna said she will contact our counselor, Jenny Connell, based at Boston House.

Action Point:
Lorna to contact Charlotte and Jenny to invite them to attend the next meeting.

Date/Time of Next Meeting

It was agreed to delay the next meeting until after the summer holidays, therefore this will take place as follows:

Date:
Tuesday 11th September 2012 

Time:
7.00pm start with 9.00pm finish
Venue:
Whitley Methodist Church 
(93 Spencer Road, Wigan, WN1 2QR) 
Mrs JA will ensure the doors are open for early arrivals from 6.45pm.  Drinks will be available.  

Can members please let Lorna know either via phone on 01942 614306 or email LPrescott@gp-P92010.nhs.uk if you are not able to attend.
